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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 23, 2009
Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairperson Maturo called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Lentz, Munir, Parker, and Chairperson Maturo

Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Munir and unanimously approved.
CONSENT CALENDAR


1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of March 12, 2009 Regular Meeting


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the March 12 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Munir abstaining).
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairperson Maturo acknowledged receipt of letters supporting the 325 Valley Drive freight forwarding proposal and miscellaneous correspondence.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Valley Drive; Design Permit DP-2-08 and Use Permit UP-11-08; Design permit and use permit to replace existing 130,674 sq. ft. office/warehouse with 80,640+/1 sq. ft. freight forwarder facility and 2,988 sq. ft. vehicle maintenance building for FedEx Express with 14,000+/- cu. yds.  of cut/fill; Mitigated Negative Declaration; International Airport Centers, applicant; IAC 325 Valley LLC, owner; APN 005-190-010

Senior Planner Tune noted that this item was continued to allow all Commissioners to question staff, the City’s consultants and the applicant.  In the meantime, he said, the applicant has responded to concerns raised by the community by committing to include 18 hybrid delivery vans in its fleet and have all vehicles comply with the new State emission standards four years in advance of the deadline.  He explained that the City’s air quality consultant had visited the existing FedEx facility in South San Francisco to collect additional data and concluded that the revised proposal would lower health risks compared to a warehouse use on the project site.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the applicant is also proposing smaller and quieter ventilation fans that would operate between 7:00 a.m. and 9:00 a.m. and between 4:00 p.m. and 6:00 p.m. when vans are maneuvering inside the building.  He noted that the City’s noise consultant determined that this change would reduce noise by 40 percent.  Senior Planner Tune stated that all 12 of the applicant’s commitments have been incorporated in the conditions of approval.


Commissioner Hunter noted that page 3 of the staff report indicates that diesel particulate concentrations would decrease from 41 to 62 percent.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that the percentages reflect a range of decrease.


Chairperson Maturo proposed reopening the public hearing to take additional comments from the applicant and members of the public, and Commissioners agreed.  Chairperson Maturo asked speakers to limit their remarks to new information.


Arne Sulley stated that he had five children, two of whom attend Brisbane Elementary School.  He indicated that although he was employed by Federal Express Trade Networks, a FedEx affiliate, he had nothing to gain from the project.  Mr. Sulley observed there were a number of comments at the last meeting about noise impacts and diesel emissions.  He said he walks through Crocker Park frequently and has not smelled diesel fumes or found noise to be a problem.  Mr. Sulley emphasized the need to consider facts rather than opinions.  He noted that the consultants’ findings were based on scientific information and were reviewed by staff, and they should be given more weight than fears and concerns expressed by some members of the public.


Mr. Sulley observed that Brisbane needs the companies in Crocker Park to support the shuttle service and keep downtown businesses viable.  He pointed out that Brisbane needs employers to provide jobs, and Fed Ex has an excellent workplace record.  He expressed his opinion that Fed Ex was the type of company Brisbane should be trying to attract, and he recommended approving the project.  


Alan Taylor acknowledged that his comments were based on opinion rather than fact.  He remarked that there is already considerable truck traffic coming to and from Brisbane, and he stated that he was concerned that a freight forwarding business would increase truck traffic and aggravate congestion at major intersections.  Mr. Taylor clarified that he supported attracting businesses to Brisbane and agreed that Fed Ex was an admirable company, but he urged the City to find businesses other than freight forwarding. 


Commissioner Parker reported that she had a conversation with a citizen who asked why the local schools were not contacted about the freight forwarding application.  She said the person also expressed concern about increasing truck traffic in and out of Brisbane.


Mitch Bull, executive director of the Brisbane Chamber of Commerce, read a letter from the Chamber supporting the City’s planning and permitting process.


Dan Johnson, International Airport Centers representative, stated that the applicant has been in communication with the local schools since last fall, and the school district is fully aware of the project.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved, seconded by Commissioner Munir, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Munir asked Mr. Bull to clarify the Chamber’s position on the project.  Mr. Bull stated that the Chamber of Commerce supports businesses in Brisbane.  Rather than taking a position on this project, he clarified that the Chamber supports the planning process and guidelines set forth in the General Plan.

Commissioner Munir said that his review of the consultants’ data leads him to conclude that the project will help reduce diesel emissions and traffic compared to use of the existing warehouse.  He acknowledged that members of the public have concerns about health impacts, and he recommended addressing these kinds of policy issues as part of the General Plan.  Commissioner Munir pointed out that the current General Plan allows freight forwarding uses in Crocker Park.  He stated that although he personally did not like this kind of business, he was obligated to review the project on its merits.  He observed that this project will generate tax revenues and bring a new business to Brisbane.  Commissioner Munir commended the applicant for voluntarily agreeing to change the ventilation system, provide hybrid vehicles, and comply with emission standards before the deadline.  He stated that for these reasons, he would vote in favor of the project.


Commissioner Lentz noted that the conditions of approval indicate that the building will be designed to accommodate solar panels in the future.  Mr. Johnson said connections will be provided to allow the entire roof to be covered in solar panels.


Commissioner Lentz recalled that the previous ventilation fan noise level was 69 decibels.  He asked how the reduction to 65 decibels would represent a 40 percent decrease.  Randy Waldeck, Charles Salter Associates, the City’s sound consultant, explained that a difference of 10 decibels reduces noise by half, so a 4-decibel reduction would reduce noise by 40 percent.  He emphasized the importance of regular maintenance and filter changes to keep the ventilation system working at optimal levels.


Commissioner Lentz expressed appreciation to the applicant for addressing all the concerns raised by the Planning Commission at past meetings.  He noted that Condition TT calls for a $20,000 contribution toward an air quality monitoring device, he asked if the applicant would be willing to install it on the building.  Mr. Johnson said the device is intended to monitor air quality for all of Crocker Park.  He expressed willingness to have the device at whatever site the experts determine is best for monitoring the entire area.


Commissioner Hunter suggested rewording Condition S to specify a rooftop solar panel system of “not less than 19 kilowatts.”  Mr. Johnson agreed to this revision.

Commissioner Munir asked about installation of the air quality monitoring device.  Community Development Director Prince stated that the help the Bay Area Air Quality Management District (BAAQMD) did not consider monitoring a priority for Brisbane.  He said the applicant’s contribution could be used as seed money to help the BAAQMD purchase another mobile monitoring station or pay for a year of monitoring in Brisbane.  Commissioner Munir observed that it might be worthwhile to consider air quality monitoring devices elsewhere in Brisbane.  He suggested not restricting the location to Crocker Park.


Commissioner Hunter said his intent was to have a monitoring station in Crocker Park to establish a baseline for measuring the kinds of pollution generated from businesses there.  He noted that this information would help the City assess the impacts of future freight forwarding projects in Crocker Park.  He stated that existing air quality monitoring stations in the Bay Area do not take into account Brisbane’s unique topography and weather conditions.

Commissioner Parker agreed with Commissioner Munir that the location should not be limited to Crocker Park.  She said diesel contaminants may be coming from sources outside Crocker Park.  


Chairperson Maturo noted that the issue was raised with respect to the kind of businesses in Crocker Park.  

Commissioner Hunter pointed out that there are other air quality monitoring stations in the Bay Area.  He indicated that he would have no objection to specifying that the location of the device would be somewhere in Brisbane to measure pollutants in the Crocker Park area.

Commissioner Hunter referred to the letter in the meeting packet detailing the reasons the City Council rejected the previous project that the Planning Commission approved.  He observed that the primary reason for rejection was the large diesel trucks, an issue the applicant has addressed in this project by using hybrid vehicles, smaller vans, and a ventilation and filtration system.


Chairperson Maturo agreed with Commissioner Hunter that this application was significantly better than the prior project and represented a major improvement over the existing warehouse use.  She said the applicant will also be remediating the site as part of this project.  She noted that more than 70 percent of the City’s budget comes from businesses, and Fed Ex has proven to be cooperative and responsive to all the concerns raised.  She observed that the Planning Commission recently received a number of letters supporting the project.  

Commissioner Parker commented that the impacts of diesel emissions on human health were not as well known when the General Plan was approved.  She said allowing another freight forwarding use would exacerbate health impacts.  Commissioner Parker said that although she was pleased with Fed Ex’s commitment to reduce emissions and use hybrid vehicles, she was not comfortable approving this project because of its potential health impacts.

Commissioner Lentz recognized that the Planning Commission faced a difficult dilemma in allowing a use permitted in the General Plan versus rejecting the use because of its potential health impacts.  He said he appreciated the applicant’s efforts to address the concerns raised by the Planning Commission and members of the public.  He pointed out that this project is much better than what the applicant proposed last fall and that Fed Ex is an exemplary employer.  

Commissioner Lentz noted that the City Council imposed a 20 percent cap on freight forwarding businesses in Crocker Park, and this business would bring the total to 16.9 percent.  He observed that the Planning Commission could recommend that the cap be lowered to 17 percent.  He suggested considering a moratorium on large-scale truck uses once an air quality monitor is installed, because the City will then have better data to make an informed decision.

Commissioner Hunter said another approach would be to focus on existing businesses to encourage them to reduce their noise and pollution levels.  He proposed effecting future changes by revising the General Plan and working to improve existing uses.  He recommended that the Planning Commission act on this project using existing standards, noting that the City Council may eventually reject the proposal and establish new restrictions.


Commissioner Munir advocated that the Planning Commission base its decision on facts rather than opinions, and he noted that the consultants have concluded that this project is better than the existing warehouse use.  He observed that the General Plan is now being revised, and Crocker Park uses can be considered as part of that process.


Community Development Director Prince noted that in reviewing the General Plan, the Planning Commission recommended that freight forwarding not be permitted in the Quarry.  He said that the Commission’s recommendation plus the concerns expressed by members of the public regarding the Crocker Park freight forwarding applications could lead the City Council to reconsider the cap and Crocker Park uses in the updated General Plan.

Commissioner Munir recommended re-examining the cap on freight forwarding.  Community Development Director Prince advised that the City Council established a subcommittee to look at Crocker Park as a whole, including the future of freight forwarding uses.  Commissioner Munir suggested asking the Council to appoint a member of the Planning Commission to the subcommittee.

Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally approve the design permit and use permit as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 4 - 1 (Commissioner Parker opposed).


The Commission took a brief recess.
NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  248 Monterey Street; Use Permits UP-5-09 & UP-6-09; use permits to build duplex as two detached units (“dwelling group”) and to modify parking regulations requiring 4 garage spaces to accept 2 garage spaces and 2 driveway spaces; Jerry Kuhel, applicant; Luc & Barbara Bouchard, owners; APN 07-282-090

Chairperson Maturo reconvened the meeting and requested a staff report on this matter.

Senior Planner Tune said this applicant would like to build a duplex as two detached units with a two garage spaces and two uncovered parking spaces in the driveway.  He noted that allowing two detached units instead of a single duplex building would help maintain the character of the neighborhood by reducing the mass of the buildings, limit the visual impact of the garage doors, and provide more green space.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the applicant plans to sell the duplex units as condominiums.  He drew attention to the findings in the staff report and proposed conditions of approval.


Commissioner Parker questioned the advantages of selling the two detached units as condominiums.  Senior Planner Tune said the City Attorney had the same question.  He suggested asking the applicant about his reasons for this configuration.

Commissioner Hunter commented that he lives on a lot with two small houses.  He observed that a condominium project allows people to own their own units while enjoying the advantages of a larger lot than would otherwise be possible.  He noted that having separate buildings would be less complicated than sharing common elements of a single building.

Commissioner Hunter asked how the parallel parking space in front of the project would be designated.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the street parking spaces would be located in the right-of-way and would be public spaces.  He said the applicant will reconstruct the curb and sidewalk and create a parking bay.  Referring to a diagram in the meeting packet, he pointed out the location of the sidewalk, the tree to be removed, and the tree that would be retained.

Chairperson Maturo opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission.


Jerry Kuhel, applicant, explained that his intention was to create two living units in a way that would minimize impacts to the surrounding neighborhood.  He said lot coverage and square footage would be less than with a single larger building.  He stated that as a condominium project, the owners will be responsible for their own units and share in maintaining the common areas.


Commissioner Hunter asked who would use the street parking spaces.  Mr. Kuhel clarified that the project will not involve any changes to the number of street parking spaces.  He said there will be two garage parking spaces and two more parking spaces on the site.

Chris Hart stated that he lives directly behind the proposed project.  He indicated he had no objections to the plans, but had concerns about water runoff from the rear of the property.  He said he understood the applicant was installing gutters to divert stormwater to the front of the property.  He noted that one of the trees behind the two buildings is a fast-growing acacia, and he recommended replacing that tree with a nonallergenic shrub that would not block views. 


Senior Planner Tune said acacia is not a protected tree species, so the tree could be removed by the property owner after notifying the City.  Commissioner Lentz encouraged Mr. Hart to work with the applicant on this issue.


Alan Taylor said he lives directly across the street from the subject property.  He expressed his opinion that the proposed parking bay would be a vast improvement.  He stated that he had no problem with having two garage spaces and two more driveway spaces, and advised that parking was not a problem in the neighborhood.  He commented that Mr. Kuhel has been very cooperative and responsive.  He added that he liked the overall design and expressed support for the project.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Munir moved, seconded by Commissioner Hunter, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Hunter observed that in situations involving tandem parking, with one car in the garage and another in the driveway, people often tend to use street parking to avoid having to move the car in the driveway to access the garage.  He said he had no objection to the arrangement as long as the people in the neighborhood are aware of that feature. 


Commissioner Hunter asked whether the existing drainage problems will be corrected.  Michael Glenn, building contractor for the project, confirmed that all runoff from the roof and hardscape will be piped toward the street.  He noted that these improvements will improve the drainage and eliminate the problem in the rear of the building.  Mr. Glenn expressed willingness to work with the neighbors to find suitable replacements for the acacia tree.

Commissioner Lentz said he liked the idea of reducing the bulk and square footage of the buildings.  He suggested that other developers consider having separate buildings for multi-unit dwellings in the future.

Commissioner Hunter agreed, and noted that having separate buildings provides more space for landscaping and minimizes the visual impacts of multiple garage doors.


Commissioner Munir expressed his opinion that this project will be a big improvement.  He observed that the neighbors seemed to support the project.

Commissioner Munir moved to conditionally approve the use permits as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.
ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded Commissioners of the special meeting scheduled for April 30 to review and discuss updating the Housing Element of the General Plan.  

Community Development Director Prince advised that two particular presentations from the speaker series will be rebroadcast to provide background on housing issues and the Baylands specific plan:  Michael Freedman’s presentation on new urbanism and urban design and the panel discussion on the economics of development.

Commissioner Hunter requested that copies of those presentations be provided to Commissioners to view at their convenience.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Lentz asked if the City Council took action on the Opus project.  Chairperson Maturo replied that the Council denied the appeal and upheld the Planning Commission’s approval.  She said the Council changed one of the conditions to allow the developer to choose either wind or solar power.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Special Meeting of April 30, 2009.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 9:25 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


Theresa Maturo, Chairperson

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

